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ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 6
December 8, 2011 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 2:03 pm
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of November 17, 2011

The minutes of the November 17th meeting were approved by unanimous consent.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


Chair Vollendorf asked for a moment of silence to remember Annette Lujan who was killed at work yesterday. She ceded her time to President Alexander to discuss the tragedy.  Brad Compliment of Counseling & Psychological Services reported that counseling was being made available to all who work in the Foundation building. David Salazar, AVP for Physical Planning & Facilities Management, reported that all campus elevators are certified. The posted information may not be up-to-date, but that is only due to a backlog at OSHA. The elevator involved in the accident had been certified last April. President Alexander and Vice-President Stephens responded that Cal/OSHA is still investigating and that information will be shared as it becomes available. It is still unclear why the elevator failed.

President Alexander reported that the LA-2, LA-3 and LA-4 seismic project was going forward, but that improvements to climate control and tech upgrades were being held up due to lack of funds.  

The President thanked Senator Nele Hempel-Lamer and Senator Richard Marcus for mentoring Stephanie Bryson, CSULB’s first Rhodes Scholar. 
President Alexander shared information about the meeting he and other leaders in higher education had at the White House with President Obama. The focus of the discussion was to contain costs and graduate more people. Senator Bill asked if there was any discussion about not admitting people who should not have been admitted. President Alexander responded that the discussion was more focused on questions of access. Dean Riposa asked if there was any discussion about faculty support. President Alexander said we need to stress our efficiency and the bang for the buck we provided. Senator Nelson asked how these inefficient and for profit institutions get federal funding.  He responded that it was because of accreditation. Everybody can accredited and once accredited they can get federal financial aid. Senator Kearney thanked President Alexander for representing us at White House.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Senator Sciortino moved the nomination of Wendy Nomura for the lecturer position on the Academic Appeals Committee.
The nomination was approved by unanimous consent.

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: 

4.3.1.1 M.S. in Geographic Information Science (AS-849-11/CEPC/URC) – SECOND READING
Senator Soni moved to remove the item from the Consent Calendar. The item will be placed on the next meeting’s agenda.

4.3.1.2 Name Change: Hospitality Foodservice and Hotel Management to Hospitality Management. (AS-851-11/CEPC) – SECOND READING
4.3.1.3 Discontinuance: Certificate in Foodservice Systems Administration (AS-858-11/CEPC/URC) – SECOND READING
These items received their second reading and were passed by the Senate.

4.3.1.4 Discontinuance: Radiation Therapy Option in B.S. in Health Science Program (AS-859/11/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS: None
7. OLD BUSINESS
7.1 Recommendation regarding the Discontinuance in the MFA in Theatre Arts, Option in Dramatic Writing (AS-865-11) – SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.) [started 2:30]
Chair Vollendorf recognized Professor Grace Reynolds, chair of the discontinuance study panel for the MFA in theatre Arts, Option in Dramatic Writing (MFA-DW). She went over the process followed by the study panel and said she was available to answer any questions.
Chair Vollendorf recognized Professor Pounds, chair of the Film and Electronic Arts Department. He stated that the program was attractive to donor support and had the support of many faculty and students.  The discontinuance study had been instigated at the request of the interim dean of the College of the Arts. The original report had given the program until June 2012 to develop a plan to revitalize the program.  They understood that it was the panel’s intent to give them a full year to develop a plan. Due to the summer break and other delays the programs hands have been tied as regards revitalization.  For this reason the program asked the URC to recommend that the revitalization deadline be extended to December 2012. He did not understand the Executive Committees recommendation to stick with the original June 2012 deadline.  There was no need to rush. There are no current costs associated with the program. There is nothing to lose by an extension. 

Senator Jacques informed the Senate that the Theatre Arts department faculty voted to discontinue the program. Senator D’Zmura confirmed that this was the case. The MFA-DW program resides in the Theatre Arts department. 

Chair Vollendorf recognized Professor Craig Smith.  He advised the Senate that the MFA-DW was comprised of courses in four different departments. He was chair of the Film and Electronic Arts department when the program started and he was available to answer any questions.
Chair Vollendorf responded to Professor Pounds’ questions about the Executive Committees recommendation to go forward with the original July 2012 deadline. She stated that the Discontinuance Study Panel was formed at the request of the COTA Faculty Council not at the request of the interim dean. She went over the discontinuance process as defined by policy and the timeline of the discontinuance process. She summarized that CEPC endorsed the Study Panel’s July 2012 deadline, while URC recommended December 2012 as a deadline.  The Executive Committee endorsed and recommended the July 2012 deadline. 
As a point of information Professor Pounds noted that Theatre Arts voted twice to support the creation of the program. 

Chair Vollendorf recognized Professor Brian Lane of the Theatre Arts department.  He acknowledged that Theatre Arts no longer wished to house the program, but he believed that the original votes to approve the creation of the program and the signed memorandum of understanding were legally binding. He believed that the votes in favor of discontinuance had not been properly recorded or fully attended. A lot of work has gone in to creating this degree program. There are no costs while the program is dormant.  There are currently eight students in the program whose degrees would be devalued if the program were discontinued. Normal activities had eaten up the Fall semester and more time was needed to develop a plan. He was not going to make a legal argument against discontinuance at this time.
Chair Vollendorf asked Professor Reynolds to speak to the intent of the study panel regarding the deadline. She responded that the report has been in the public domain for 6 months. She was not comfortable interpreting or reinterpreting the report in light of subsequent events.

Senator Kearney asked Senator Soni to speak to URC’s recommendation of the December 2012 deadline. She also asked why the Executive Committee decided against it. Senator Soni responded that the URC decided to extend the deadline after listening to statements by Grace Reynolds, Professors Pound and Lane as well as Dean Torres-Santos.

In response to Senator Kearney, Chair Vollendorf responded that the Executive Committee felt that the shared governance process had played out and the preponderance of opinion favored the July deadline. They did not a see a compelling reason for an extension. There did not seem to be any evidence that an additional six months would help. Senator Quam-Wickham,who is on both the URC and the Executive Committee, agreed that the Executive Committee had duly considered all the recommendations and saw no evidence that six more months would make any difference. Chair Vollendorf stated that the discontinuance study panel had the most through knowledge of case so its recommendation was given weight. 

Senator Colburn stated that if it doesn’t seem to matter one way or another why not give them 6 months. 
Professor Lane said that the report noted a lot of loss data and the impact of uncertainty on the program and wanted to give Film and Electronic Arts time to regroup. Communication Studies still supports the program.  The memo sent by Lisa said the councils were to have reported by October, but the item is only now getting on the agenda.
Chair Vollendorf clarified that the Councils were instructed to make their reports to the Executive Committee by October. The item was not due to be placed on the Senate agenda in October.
Professor Lane reiterated that there was no downside to continue. The later deadline has the support of the new dean.
Senator Fisher said that the program is good for Comparative Literature students and he hope there would be a practical solution.
Professor Lane said that there are many options that could be pursued including running the program through CCPE. Their hands have been tied until today when they would learn the outcome of the Senate’s vote.
Vice-Provost Lindsay advised the Senate that CCPE can only be a delivery mechanism. An academic department must still own a degree program. The Chancellor’s Office is not currently approving moving programs from state-support to self-support

Chair Vollendorf recognized Dean Torres-Santos. He said that the process had been followed and it was not clear that six months would make any difference to the outcome.

Senator O’Connor moved to call the question and the motion was seconded.
The vote to approve the recommendation of the Executive Committee on the Discontinuance of the MFA-DW was:
Yes: 41 
No: 14 
Abstain: 8
The motion was carried.
Chair Vollendorf thanked everyone for civil tone of the discussion. She thanked Professor Reynolds and the rest of the discontinuance study panel for their work. The recommendation would be forwarded to the President for his decision. 
7.2 Rules and Regulations of the Academic Senate (AS-861-11/EC) – SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.) [3pm]
Chair Vollendorf called the Senate’s attention to changes and amendments made to the document since the last meeting. 

Senator O’Connor moved to insert “Once an individual has submitted a nomination statement for one of the offices, he or she may run for another office if unsuccessful in the first-choice position. If there are no nominees for a given office prior to the elections meeting, nominations may be made from the floor for that office” after the first sentence of in section 1.3.5

The amendment was seconded and Senator O’Connor spoke to it. He stated the intent of the amendment was to make it clear that people can run for other positions if they are unsuccessful in being elected for their first-choice. For example an unsuccessful candidate for Chair is eligible to run for Vice-Chair.  Nominations from the floor are allowed.
There being no further discussion, the question was called. The vote on Senator O’Connor’s amendment was:

Yes: 57 
No: 2 
Abstain: 1

The Amendment was approved.
Senator O’Connor moved to amend section 2.4.2 so that it reads: “The specific policies governing the charges, structure, membership, and procedures for each standing committee of the Senate shall be set forth in a separate charge documents for each Council and its corresponding standing committees.” The proposed amendment also strikes any reference to the General Procedures.

The amendment was seconded and Senator O’Connor said the amendment aims to bring the document into alignment with our current practice of revising committee and council charges as stand-alone documents.  The General Procedures document no longer exists and referring to it only creates confusion.

The amendment was passed by unanimous consent.
Senator Janousek raised a point of information regarding the treatment of the electoral process for lecturers. After a brief discussion it was determined that the information was in the document, but not in the appropriate section. Senator O’Connor moved to amend the document to move the language from section 3.4.2 to section 3.4.1. Senator Janousek seconded the amendment.  The amendment was approved by unanimous consent.
Senator Soni asked for the rationale behind amending section 1.2.1 so that twelve senators were needed to call a special meeting of the Senate instead of three. Senator O’Connor responded that twelve seemed a more reasonable number. It did not seem reasonable to allow only three people to summon 80 or so of their peers to a special meeting.  If it is of sufficient importance to justify calling a special meeting you should be able to get at least twelve people to sign the petition.
Senator Soni stated that some colleges have only 5 senators. If a college wanted to call a special meeting only the College of Liberal Arts could do so. If three was too low perhaps twelve was too high. Five might be a better number. That number would allow a united college to call a meeting. Senator Soni moved to amend the amendment to section 1.2.1 to add “or a petition signed by all senators from a given college.”  The question was raised as to whether this would allow a united student and staff voting bloc to summon a meeting.

Senator Quam-Wickham opposed the amendment on the grounds that it might tend to fragment the Senate. If an issue was really important enough to summon the whole Senate there should be support for the petition from one than one constituency.  Senator Torabzadeh agreed.
Senator Soni withdrew his amendment and moved to amend the amendment to read “at least 8 voting senators” as opposed to twelve. His amendment was seconded. 
The question was called. The vote on amendment was: 
Yes: 46 
No: 17 

The amendment passed.

There being no further discussion or amendments,  the question was called on the entire document. The vote was:
Yes: 61 
No: 3

The revised Rules and Regulations passed.
7.3 General Education Policy 08-00 Revisions (AS-830-10/CEPC) - SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:55 p.m.) [3:25 pm]
Discussion of the policy resumed at section 8.
Senator Olson withdrew her previous amendments and proposed a new amendment to add a category F for Capstone courses. Senator Jacques seconded the amendment and Senator Olson spoke to it. With a new Category F, Capstones would no longer be an overlay but would be equal with the other categories.  The proposed amendment involves: (1) Making Capstone Category F; (2) Changing Category D (Social sciences) from 12 to 9 units; (3) and eliminating elective units. The amendment would cause Section 8 to be subsumed under Section 7.11; Category D would change to 9 units; electives would disappear as category; and subsequent sections in document would be renumbered.  Senator Olson pointed out that his would eliminate double and triple counting which is often confusing to students and sometimes leads to students taking more courses than they need. Her amendment would simplify the G.E. structure. 
Vice-Provost Lindsay ceded her time to AVP Mahoney. She spoke in support of the amendment. She stated that the proposal mirrors the Executive Order on G.E. for Community Colleges.  

Senator Fenton stated that she had shared the proposal with UCOA and it had received unanimous support. She stated that it levels the playing field for transfer students. 
Senator Olson pointed out that if this amendment passes it would also mean changes to earlier amendments in document. The Senate needed to be clear that voting on Category F will effect unit distribution elsewhere in the policy.
In response to a question by Senator Fradella, Senator Olson confirmed that her proposal would eliminate G.E. electives.

In response to a question by Senator Quam-Wickham, Senator Olson stated that subcategories were not being eliminated and her earlier amendments on Global Issues and Human Diversity had been withdrawn.

Senator Fradella informed the Senate that the proposal had been discussed at meeting of the CHHS Faculty Council and Council of Chairs which had also included college advisors. At the meeting the proposal received wholehearted support.
After some brief discussion to amplify and clarify the impact of the amendment, the question was called.
The Vote on Senator Olson’s amendment was:

Yes: 50 
No: 8 
Abstain: 0

The amendment carried.

Senator Freesemann moved to amend section 8 to include a Writing Intensive Capstone. The amendment was seconded and Senator Freesemann spoke to it. He argued that this change would allow for greater focus on upper level writing. There would be Integrated Learning Capstones and Writing Intensive Capstones.  He withdrew his amendment to strike language in section 8.1.2.
Questions and discussions followed regarding the changes in enrollment caps and minimum word requirements that the amendments would create.
Vice-Provost Lindsay stated that the changes would make the policy match practice. Currently some classes are too large to allow 5000 word minimum assignments to be realistic.
The vote on the amendment was: 

Yes: 40 
No: 13 
Abstain: 4

The amendment passed.
Senator Freesemann moved to amend the word minimum for certain courses from 5,000 to 2,500. The amendment was seconded and Senator Freesemann spoke to it. He said that this change would be consistent with other CSUs and with current practices.

In response to a question by Senator Fradella, Senator Freesemann stated that there would be a correlation between enrollment caps and the 5,000 word writing requirement. Enrollment caps would be up to the departments.  Senator Fradella supported the amendments.
Vice-Provost Dowell spoke in support of the amendment. He said the current policy which allows classes with high enrollments to have assignments with high word counts was unworkable.
There were additional questions and clarifications.
Senator Freesemann ceded his time to Associate Dean Mark Wiley.  Dean Wiley informed the Senate that the proposed changes were being developed in coordination with proposed changes in the GWAR policy.  Under this model the Writing Intensive Capstone would be a requirement to pass the GWAR.

After further questions and discussion, Vice-Provost Lindsay moved to call the question:
The vote on Senator Freesemann’s amendment to reduce the minimum word count was:

Yes: 41 
No: 15 
Abstain: 3
The amendment passed.

8. NEW BUSINESS: None
9. ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:59 pm.









